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	Agenda Item
	Comment
	Action

	
	OPENING ITEMS


	

	56/10
	Chair’s Opening Remarks

TH opened the meeting by welcoming the Board and members of the public.  TH also welcomed as an observer, Judith Connolly who is an NHS Graduate Trainee and thanked Jean Hickman for taking the minutes.

TH announced that this would be the last Trust Board meeting that Colin Gordon would be attending as he was stepping down as a Non-Executive Director.    TH expressed his appreciation and gratitude to Colin for helping to move the Trust into a more positive financial position and his significant involvement in the development of the Board during his four years tenure.   TH also thanked Colin for his excellent work as Chair of the Audit Committee.  

CG replied that since his appointment in 2006 he had seen a significant transformation in the Trust and is pleased that the Trust is now on solid financial foundations and had shown that it was possible get the finances in order at the same time as ensuring quality of care.  CG wished the Trust even greater successes in the future.

TH said that there is a possibility of substantial changes in the NHS following announcements to be made by the new coalition government.  The Trust would respond to these challenges as they become more apparent.
TH said the Trust had met in private earlier to consider private matters and that he wanted to highlight some of those discussions.  The 5-year Integrated Business Plan (IBP) had been approved by the Board and would be sent to the East of England Strategic Health Authority on 28 May 2010 as part of the Trust’s Foundation Trust application.  TH thanked all colleagues for their involvement in a first class bid.  
TH said that the Remuneration Committee had met.
Prior to the meeting the Board visited various departments at Watford and TH asked the Board to give a summary of their findings.
NE reported on a visit to Cleves Ward.  This ward had transferred well from Hemel Hempstead and was busy with a heavy workload.   Staff were positive and showed impressive commitment. Some concern was raised around delayed discharge.  One member of staff offered a cost saving idea during the visit.  
CJ reported on a visit to the Equipment Library.  The work of this dedicated team is an integral part of the Trust which is often overlooked.  Concern was expressed about the porters not following the correct procedure when distributing equipment out of hours.

DM reported on a visit to Langley Ward.  The ward is busy, but in control.  Staff reported that they routinely challenge doctors on their hand washing procedure.  Once again there was concern raised about delayed discharge.

AA reported on a visit to the Paediatric Outpatient Department (OPD) and Starfish Ward.   Both environments were nicely decorated and staff reported that they were currently looking at better use of the available space.    More communication with community groups was needed in order to improve some pathways of care.  Some concern was expressed on lack of funding for equipment.  
MH reported on a visit to the Estates Department.  The challenge of the hospital infrastructure was clearly demonstrated and a need to bring this into the 21st century in order to keep the hospital functioning.  The staff were positive and worked well with the equipment they currently had available to them.

SC reported on a visit to Sarrratt Ward.  The ward has a competent leader with a very positive attitude. Ensuring patients are well cared for was a strong message running through the whole team.   Relatives are offered dedicated time to talk over any issues they have with Sister on a daily basis.  
KC reported on a visit to Heronsgate Ward.  The investment in privacy and dignity was well demonstrated.  Staff are currently training to provide chemotherapy treatment, which will prevent patients having to go to London.
TH thanked the Board for the feedback and asked what was being done to improve the problem of delayed discharge.   JF replied that this was an issue, not exclusively a WHHT issue that the Trust was working closely with other organisations on to help improve the situation.  This was a challenging issue, but there are useful discussions underway with PCT and the Local Authority. 
RD asked how the damage had occurred to the smashed mirror in the lift in the Main Block.   SW answered that it had been broken by a hospital trolley.  She was raising the issue with Medirest and would be asking them to pick up the cost of a replacement.
TH read out an article that had been published recently in the Hemel Gazette newspaper regarding the Trust’s Outpatient Survey results.  JF reported that this article was inaccurate and he would be explaining the true position in more detail as part of the Chief Executive’s Report.


	

	57/10
	Apologies

TM

	

	58/10
	Declarations of Interest
No new declarations were recorded in relation to the agenda or amendments made to any previous declarations of interest.


	

	59/10
	Minutes of the previous meeting

· The minutes of the meeting on 25 March 2010 were approved with a minor amendment on page 6, to record the fact that Pauline Philip was not ‘employed’ by the Trust.

	

	60/10
	Matters Arising and Action Log

All items arising were covered on the agenda.

	

	61/10
	Chief Executive’s Report
JF gave a verbal report to the Board.  He reported that the main focus of the meeting is on the actions taken by the Trust in response to the Mid Staffordshire Enquiry.  The Trust has taken the learning from the Francis report very seriously and is reviewing its culture to ensure the same things do not occur at WHHT.  In addition the focus of the meeting will rightly be on the hard financial times ahead at a time when the Trust is moving to become a Foundation Trust.  JF reiterated to the Board that patient safety would not be compromised in dealing with the financial position.  TH informed the Board that the Trust had recently had to increase car parking charges for staff and patients due to increase costs.  It had taken the decision to raise the charges rather than reduce the investment in patients.  The Board supported this position.
In May the Care Quality Commission published the results of a patient experience survey, undertaken in August 2009, which was the subject of a front page article in the Hemel Gazette newspaper.  The story implied that the Trust’s results were worse than in previous years, which was inaccurate and misleading.  JF explained that in the previous survey the Trust was below average in 25 areas, average in 49 and had no areas where it was above average. This year’s survey showed that the Trust was below average in only 4 areas, average in 72 and significantly above average in 1.  This was a massive improvement and reflects that work has started - there is more to do but the efforts will continue to show improvements.  The Gazette article had simply selected one category to comment on rather than looking at the overall massive improvement that our staff should be proud to have achieved.  The article also contained a comment that the Trust was understaffed, when in fact staffing levels are higher than a year ago with fewer vacancies.    

	

	
	OPERATIONAL PERFORMANCE


	

	62/10
	Performance Report

JF presented the Board with an update on issues arising from the Trust’s performance.

There has been a substantial 6% increase in productivity over the last year, which is a clear indicator that the rationalisation of services is working well.  

This is the first meeting since year end, and JF informed the Board that the Trust had exceeded its planned financial position and reported a £5.7m surplus.  This puts the Trust in the ‘black’, with no historic deficit, for the first time in many years.

On 1 April 2010 the Care Quality Commission changed the rating system for all NHS Trusts. WHHT received full unconditional approval from the Care Quality Commission in the new NHS registration system.  The CQC existing indicators show that performance has improved compared with the previous year and the Trust has moved over the past few years from performing at a ‘weak/weak’ level to currently working at an almost ‘excellent’ level.  Due to sustained activity and bed pressures at Watford, A&E remains the biggest operational pressure.  The A&E 4 hour target finished the year slightly below the 98% target level at 97.8%.  
Delayed discharge was also reported as a problem, but the Trust is working in partnership with the local health and social care community to improve this.  
JF reported that the Cytology service had recently been inspected by an independent national body.  An extremely positive letter has been received from the Director of Public Health at the PCT congratulating the Trust on its quality and performance.  The Board expressed a wish to convey their thanks to the Cytology team.  
The Board noted the performance report and the governance self-declaration for February and March 2010.


	

	63/10


	Finance Report

AA presented the finance report.  The Board approved the 2010/11 budget in March and there are no changes to the reported figures.  The Board confirmed their approval of the budget.
The Big Ask (£19.3m) had been profiled over the twelve months and so milestones should be seen as ‘work in progress’. The initiatives that were delivering had had that money removed from their budgets. However, at the end of Month 1, the position was around £800k worse than profiled.   

There was a shortfall of £1.1m identified on the cost improvement programme against that required.  The main areas of concern are:  theatre staffing expenditure is £80k above plan and a small overspend in estates and midwifery.  AA reported that she was meeting with the divisions to address issues early. 

More patients were treated than expected, mainly on emergency activity and AA reminded the Trust that it is only paid 30% of tariff for emergency over performance, in line with the 2010\11 national contract.   
The full implications of the activity levels agreed within the new contract are currently being modelled.  When identified these reductions will be factored into the Big Ask schedule and the full impact calculated.  There is no evidence yet of outpatient referrals falling.   

SCn asked whether the PCT have said why activity levels have not reduced as planned.  NE responded that the PCT view was that it is due to a phasing issue.  Currently there are no signs of a reduction in activity; the Trust had record activity in April.  NE added that the PCT are introducing an incentive scheme with the aim to reward GPs for a reduction in referrals.  This is not expected to have immediate impact, but may reduce activity levels in the future.  RD said that there seemed to be two scenarios – PCT is right and demand falls, Trust is right and it falls slowly over the year.  AA said that the Trust was monitoring referral rates and if there was a reduction would be quick to take capacity out. 
MH stated that it was crucial to keep a close eye on activity levels and anticipate rapid fall off.  RH replied that he was working with lead clinicians to ensure any reduction in activity was picked up early and appropriate action taken.  
RD asked how the Trust is planning to manage a significant reduction in rates of referral.  RH replied that currently extra consultant time was used to cope with overcapacity. When activity reduces consultants will revert to provide a normal service.  
TH said that as the Big Ask programme appears to be struggling in month 1, what the plan was going forward.
AA reported that the Trust was providing support to get The Big Ask schemes up and running.  Progress had been made in May and more was expected in June.  Short falls had been offset and underspends taken away to get numbers firmed up.

MH raised concern that staff may be pushed too hard.  TH replied that the Executive Team would keep this in mind.  

RD asked whether a move to more than a one year cycle would avoid the need to back load every year.
JF replied that he shared the Board’s frustration, but the situation was unavoidable.  It was better to have a rigorous cost improvement programme in place early rather than find the Trust in a difficult position later in the year.  JF advised that it was in a better CIP position than at the same time last year and assured the Board that there would be no extreme end loading.

The Board noted the report.

	

	75/10 (taken early)
	The Big Ask
SW presented a report to the Board on the launch of a major cost improvement programme, which aims to deliver c. £20m in savings.   Previously identified CIP schemes were refreshed and reviewed and staff were asked to highlight other potential schemes.   
To date £12m has been identified and further schemes are being identified by divisions in order to realise the £8m shortfall.    Strong project management is in place to support the delivery of the schemes and clear processes and accountability to ensure appropriate schemes are taken forward.  

MH asked for the agreed list of schemes to be available at the next Board meeting in July. Also, 2 or 3 big ideas if the Trust is still behind schedule.
TH enquired what the next steps would be should the required number of schemes not be identified.  SW responded that the Divisions were being supported to identify schemes in their own area with a deadline of end of June.
CG asked what happens if a scheme is highlighted which may have an impact on patient safety. SW answered that patient safety was in the forefront of everyone’s mind and each scheme is scrutinised by the Programme Board and should a scheme be found to compromise patient safety it would be rejected.  
JF also reassured the Board that should there be any uncertainty about the appropriateness of a scheme it would go to the Trust Board for final approval.   
SL asked how many of the schemes were reliant on the PCT for delivery.  SW responded that she had taken on the role of driving the schemes through the local healthcare economy and, as discussion with clinicians goes forward, the Trust would be in a very good position to facilitate the required changes.  
NE commented that this was a good opportunity to proactively engage with the local PCT and GPs to break down any barriers. JF added that the Trust may consider bidding to provide whole patient pathways.

	SW

	64/10
	Infection Control
CJ presented a report to the Board on the Trust’s progress on infection control.    Overall the Trust was performing well and was within its targets

At year end, the Trust was within target for positive reported cases of MRSA and C.difficile.    One MRSA bacteraemias was reported in March, resulting in a total of seven, against a trajectory of 12.  A total of seven C.difficile toxin positive isolates were reported in March, resulting in a total of 57, against a trajectory of 57.  
MRSA screening of elective patients is going well.  The Trust is currently selectively screening emergency patients, but CJ felt that the target of screening all patients is unachievable due to the unpredictability of the emergency service.

CJ said he was pleased to see a rise in the number of doctors washing their hands, but said the Trust cannot afford to become complacent.   

The Board noted the infection control report.   


	

	
	STRATEGIC ISSUES


	

	65/10
	Mid Staffordshire Enquiry
CJ presented a report on the discussion and work undertaken by the Trust in respect of the issues highlighted in the Mid Staffordshire report.  
CJ reported that he was reassured that such occurrences were not happening in west Herts.  A synopsis of the report had been sent to all consultants and discussions had taken place at key meetings, including Divisional team meetings, clinical governance sessions, the Medical Staff Committee and the Clinical Policy and Practice.  CJ felt that the Trust needed to go back to basics through its clinical governance meetings, junior doctor training and nursing meetings and make sure individual patient concerns are addressed at source.
Direct comparison analysis between the Trust and Mid Staffs highlighted the following areas of concern:
· The Trust had a similar clinical audit process to that which was criticised at Mid Staffs.  The structure had been changed and the Clinical Audit Department is now part of the governance team and process with good links between clinical audit and clinical divisions.  A report on clinical audit will be taken to the July Trust Board meeting.

· The Trust’s standard of pressure area care is a formerly recognised area of concern, although management is better than at Mid Staff’s.    A number of measures have been put in place to address the concerns, including a review of nursing establishment in wards were high incidences are reported, investment in pressure relieving equipment and a business case proposal for a mattress replacement programme. 

The Board discussed ways to improve communication in the Trust.  MH reported that the Trust needed to nurture relationships with staff in order for them to raise issues for discussion.  CM noted that, although there was still some way to go before all concerns are reported by staff, incident reporting was improving.  CM added that staff needed to remember the importance of good verbal and written communication and to involve patients in all discussion about their care.  CM added that staff were very open about problems and was also assured that WHHT was different to Mid Staffs.
MH said that this issue had also been discussed at the Integrated Risk and Governance Group.
TH stated that he was satisfied that the Trust had studied the Mid Staffs Report in great detail and was confident that appropriate structures had been in place and that the outcome would be systematically monitored.
The Board noted the report on the Mid Staffs enquiry.

	CJ


	66/10
	Research and Development
CJ presented a paper on Research and Development activity in the Trust.
CJ reported that activity had doubled over the past three year, which is very encouraging.  In the current arrangement the Trust’s R&D team work closely with the R&D team at Mount Vernon Hospital, but this arrangement will shortly come to an end when the department moves to the Royal Marsden Hospital.  
The Board noted the report.

	

	67/10
	Taken later on the agenda

	

	68/10
	Acute Admissions Unit (AAU)
RH presented a paper on the second internal post-project review since the AAU became fully operational in March 2009.  
RH reported that the review was positive, but as with all aspects of care, there were some areas that could be improved and these would be taken forward.  Demand had been higher than expected and the patients more seriously ill and the model has needed to flex to reflect these differences.  
SCn asked if all major projects were analysed in this way.  SW replied that project evaluation was built in with all business cases.  

KC congratulated the Trust on the success of the project. The new service ensured patients were seen by the right person much quicker than had previously been the case and patient experience feedback was very positive.  

RH thanked Esther Moors and colleagues in pulling together the report.  

The Board approved the Acute Admissions Unit report.   


	

	69/10
	Report on Staff Survey 2009 
SC informed the Board of the results of the National Staff Survey 2009.  The Trust scored in the top 20% of the country for staff motivation.  Appraisal rates had improved, although still below average.  SC reported that these results were not unusual following a major service change as staff often felt unsettled and under pressure.  SC added that staff were currently working well in the new structure
SC reported that the Trust was about to launch a new Passport to Practice intranet portal, which will be a key tool in improving the induction process and helping staff manage training and development opportunities.  SC added that a fulltime accredited local security lead had been appointed who would take forward improvements in staff safety issues.

The Board noted the report.

	

	70/10
	Report on Appraisal Compliance
SC presented a report on the current position regarding appraisal compliance.  

SC reported that at year end the appraisal rate was 47% against a target of 70%.  It was recognised that this figure was very low, but internal audit had confirmed that the correct processes were in place.  

CG expressed his concern at the underperformance as, apart from being a Board requirement, this indicates poor performing management processes in the organisation.  He added that staff should be given a very short timescale in which to perform appraisals on their direct reports, and then week by week the process is cascaded down through the organisation.  

TH asked for a hard line to be taken on this with non-compliance treated as a disciplinary offence or no performance enhancement given.  

The Board agreed a target of 80% by end of the 2010/11 financial year with an aspirational goal of 100%.

The Board approved the report.

	

	71/10
	Report on 3rd party providers in relation to training compliance
SC informed the Board that the Trust had a significant number of 3rd party providers, The NHS Purchasing and Supply Agency (PASA) has confirmed that there is no current requirement to ensure 3rd party providers meet the Trust’s mandatory training requirement.  

The two largest 3rd party providers are Medirest, and Genepool.  Medirest had agreed to include a jointly agreed mandatory training profile when the service is re-tendered.  A detailed assessment of Genepool was undertaken prior to commissioning to ensure all staff were checked and trained.  

SC gave the Board assurance that future contracts would be more defined and explicit to ensure compliance, particularly with non-framework agencies.    Discussions have started with the PCT and with the University of Hertfordshire to confirm the position with student nurses.
The Board noted this report.

	

	67/10 (deferred from earlier)
	Implementing ‘6-lives’
(joined by Brenda Runce)
BR presented a report on the progress being made in the Trust to address the needs of patients with learning disabilities.  
BR reported that improvements had been made, but there needed to be a more consistent.  Patients with learning disabilities are not regularly flagged in the outpatient department and some patients are being missed.  

NE said that the Trust now has access to data held by Hertfordshire Partnership Foundation Trust, the local mental health service provider, but it is important not to stigmatise these patients.  RD agreed that the Trust needed to develop capacity and capabilities to deal with patients in a usual manner and respect them for their differences.

The Board noted the contents of the report and supported further development.  

	

	72/10
	Annual Report 2009/10
DM presented a draft of the Annual Report 2009/10.  
DM asked the Board to approve the content of the report and stated that the full report, which will include the annual accounts, will be presented at the Special Trust Board Meeting on 9 June for final sign-off.  
TH said it was a very good report.  CG responded that it could be edited down.   RD also asked for some patient comments to be included.

The Board recommend that the report go forward to the audit committee and auditors before final approval in June 9 meeting.

	

	73/10
	Foundation Trust Project update

DM presented a paper to update the Board on the Trust’s application to become a Foundation Trust.

DM advised the Board that the HDD refresh would commence on 14 June.  The Board had discussed the Integrated Business Plan (IBP) and all comments had been reflected.  The final version of IBP would go to the Strategic Health Authority on 28 May.  

DM presented the Board with the self certification timeline that had been agreed with the SHA and advised that the next Board involvement would be on 12 July.    
The Board noted the report and approved the self-certification timeline. 


	

	74/10
	Communications
DM gave the Board a presentation on the work undertaken to improve access to information on the Trust website.  This is particularly targeted at patients with physical or learning disabilities, low literacy levels and language difficulties.
Measures introduced include:

· Developing a new look website

· Plain, easy to understand patient information 

· A photographic route to all hospital sites

DM advised that future developments included patient information available in sign language and audio and site maps to include photos of entrances and exits to help disabled patients to pre-plan their visit.  

The Board thanked the communications team for this good work and noted the progress that had been made.


	

	75/10
	Taken earlier

	

	
	Committee Reports
	

	76/10

77/10

78/10


	Audit Committee Annual Report
CG presented the Audit Committee’s Annual Report and reported the Committee had met the requirements of the NHS and provided good value for money. There had been significant improvement during 2009/10 and it was important to recognise that processes were in place to ensure that concerns were reported by exception and not automatically brought to the Board.  CG added there was still more work to be done, but he felt that considerable steps forward had been taken.

CG reported that he was stepping down as Chair of the Audit Committee and was handing over to SCn.

The Board approved the report and TH thanked CG for his excellent work as Chair of the Audit Committee.  

Audit Committee
The Board noted the minutes of the Audit Committee on 13 April and the presented by SCn and the useful summary. 

Finance Committee
SL presented the minutes and a summary of the last meeting which focussed on the Trust’s cost improvement and business plans for 2010/11 and associated risks, such as liquidity.

The minutes were noted.

	

	79/10
	Patient Safety Report
CJ presented a summary report and key data on incidents, complaints and claims.  
RH posed the question of whether the Board needed to refocus to ensure all decisions are taken with patient safety in mind.  The Board agreed that this issue would be discussed at a future Board development meeting.

	CJ

	80/10
	Items for Information

The following items were taken as read


	

	
	None were presented


	

	
	Concluding Items


	

	81/10
	Any Other Business

There no additional items of urgent business made known to the Chairman.


	

	82/10
	Questions from the Public
	

	
	Q: Could a sign be put up regarding the broken mirror in the lift in Main Block to allay the fears of patients and visitors that the site is unsafe?  
A: SW said that the mirror was expected to be mended quickly, but would look at putting up a sign in the meantime.  
Q: Have staff been actively encouraged to be involved and offer suggestions towards The Big Ask?
A: SW said that a formal process had been designed to capture all thoughts and suggestions and a large number of staff had offered up schemes for investigation.
Q: How does the Trust audit hand hygiene?

A: CJ said the Trust’s Infection Control Team perform unannounced snap audits of all wards over a period of time, as well as using “mystery shoppers”. 
Q: Does the Chair regret not following the proper guidance when appointing the Chief Executive?
A: TH said that he did not regret the appointment and as no DH guidance was available for the exceptional circumstances facing the Trust was, there were no process issues.  
Q: Does the Trust agree that it is wrong to give patients bad news without first checking with their relatives?

A: CJ said each patient should be treated as an individual, but if patients wish their family member to be involved, this should be actively encouraged.  

Q: Is there a shortage of staff?
A: SC said the Trust currently has fewer vacancies than previously, with a consistent turnover of 12%.  The need to reduce temporary staff has been recognised, but there is a major national shortage of staff in areas such as midwifery and theatres.  The Trust has a successful recruitment programme.  
Q: Did the AAU close fifteen beds recently?

A: RH said that unfortunately it had been necessary to temporarily close twelve beds in the AAU due to staff shortages, but six of the beds were reopened within a few hours. 
Q: Could the Trust Board papers include a “jargon buster” to help members of the public fully understand the meeting?

A: TH said he would be happy to include this for subsequent meetings.

Q: Wouldn’t the Trust save money if the timetable for the intersite transport better matched the demand?

A: JF said that the Trust had recently reviewed the timetable and had reduced the frequency of the buses.  The buses were very full early in the morning and late afternoon, but there was also a need for staff and patients to move across site during the working day.  

Q: Has the Trust thought about talking to local private businesses for suggestions on ways of saving money?

A: JF said the Trust had spoken to local public organisations, such as the local council, but would consider talking to local businesses.  

	DM

	83/10
	Next Meeting

The next meeting in public will be at 1pm on 29 July 2010 in Medical Education Centre at Watford General Hospital


	


David McNeil

Trust Secretary

June 2010

	These minutes are signed as true record

…………………………………………………………….Dated:…………….

Professor Thomas Hanahoe, Chairman
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